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OTHERS PRESENT:
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1.0 Call to Order

President Burns called the meeting to order at 7:35 pm.
2.0 
Approval of Minutes

2.1 
Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, the Board voted to approve the minutes of the November 27, 2012 Regular Meeting*
Prior to the vote, President Burns requested a correction to the Minutes of November 27, 2012, so that the final paragraph of Agenda Item 4.3 Board Committee Reports reflects the following: “Updates on the meeting of the Finance Committee with the Nutrition Committee are also pending.”
VOTE ON THE MINUTES AS AMENDED: 6 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Fleischhuaer, Kantaros, Rosenthal, Lyons); 0 NAY; 1 ABSTAIN (Hatter); 
0 ABSENT
MOTION CARRIED

2.0 Public Comment

Adrian Huff , principal officer of Local 445 of the Teamsters Union, representing the drivers employed by Durham School Services, addressed the Board to state that  Durham transports the students in Rhinebeck Central School District and that members of Local 445 are prepared to strike. 

A bus driver addressed the Board to state that he had worked for Durham for 13 months and expressed concern about the drivers’ rotation, the number of drivers who had left and stated his belief that this is due to a substandard non-competitive hourly wage.

Another bus driver addressed the Board to express concerns about the provision of unacceptable car seats for the pre-school students she transports and credited fire department staff for replacing three of the car seats on her bus.
Another bus driver addressed the Board to express his concern that the required background checks are not being performed in a timely manner and that bus monitors are not being providing despite a clearly demonstrated need.

Laurie Polesel, a business agent for Local 445, addressed the Board to express a concern that the District, by awarding the transportation contract to the lowest bidder, is making a wrong choice and stated several concerns about the company’s practices relating to the turnover rate, the lack of practice runs, and a lack of background checks, fingerprinting, superintendent approval, and the absence of bus monitors. Ms. Polesel also characterized the business practice as making a profit on low wages.

Carl Stamm, a representative of the International Union, addressed the Board indicating that Local 445 had requested that he attend this evening’s meeting to speak about Durham School Services. He described the company’s international scope of operations and reported having received complaints about poor or malfunctioning equipment, lack of cleanliness, and pursuit of profit at the expense of proper provision of service as contracted for. He provided information on a website which he stated provided more information on the company’s record. He urged the Board to enforce the current contract diligently.  


Adrian Huff addressed the Board again to express concern about the operation of the buses and asked that the Board appoint a monitor to oversee what the company does and stressed particularly the importance of assuring that fingerprinting is done. 
Jen Hammoud, President of the Rhinebeck Science Foundation, reported on a recent initiative the Foundation had taken in reaching out to the teaching staff through a workshop held at Aroi Restaurant, conducted by Ric Campbell of the MAT program at Bard, in conjunction with National Education Week. The workshop was attended by 25 teachers, representing all three schools, and focused on writing and Common Core Standards. As a follow-up on the workshop, two teachers have registered for Bard Institute programs through an RSF-supported grant. The Foundation hopes to provide more of these opportunities.

President Burns addressed the bus drivers, assuring them that the District values the work they do for our children and families and do not take their efforts for granted and expressed appreciation for their recognizing that the Board meeting is not the forum for a Question and Answer session.

President Burns also expressed thanks to Mrs. Hammoud for sharing the information about the important curriculum work being undertaken. 
4.0 
Reports and Discussion

4.1 
2011-12 Independent Auditor’s Report* (S. Preusser)
Mr. Preusser expressed thanks to the Business Office staff for their courtesy and cooperation. The Audit covered the internal controls and found no material weaknesses, and the District earned an unqualified good opinion. 

Mr. Preusser reviewed the District’s position on Fund Equity and characterized the District’s situation as healthy. He commended the Board for developing a long-term plan and conserving the fund, as well as for preparing a sound budget each year without significant fluctuations. 

Mr. Preusser did note that the school lunch program operates at a deficit.

In the future, Mr. Preusser noted, the District will have to contend with flattened state aid and the property tax cap, while experiencing significant increases in the contribution rates for ERS and TRS. For the time being, given the careful management of the fund balance, the reserves are there to cover.
Dr. Kantaros noted that the Audit Committee is, overall, satisfied with the results of the audit. There are no areas of major concern. The Committee also reviewed with Mr. Preusser issues that had been raised in past audits but have been resolved. 
President Burns asked about the Disaster Recovery Plan. Mr. Burnell responded that the District’s plan is contingent on BOCES completing work on the cloud and is aware of the need to work on the Disaster Recovery Plan. There are also three policies that the Board will need to address.

4.2
Interscholastic Athletics Report* (S. Boucher)
Mr. Boucher began by describing for the Board the situation with respect to the BEDS enrollment data and the NYSPHAA classification process. Given the BEDS data for this school year, it is likely that the District will be assigned to Class B interscholastic sports for the 2013-14 school year, but likely would return to Class C for the following school year. Mr. Boucher also clarified that NYSPHAA is not an entity of the State Education Department and that with the retirement of the former Director, it was possible that the enrollment profile used to configure the different Interscholastic classes could be changed.

Mr. Boucher also described changes to the membership of MHAL Section IX, which may be adding Pawling during this year.
Mr. Boucher commended the Rhinebeck teams who performed very well this year to date and noted that several teams had earned recognition as School Athlete Teams, as well as individual participants winning recognition as Scholar Athletes. The Athletic Awards ceremony will be held on June 5, 2013 at 7:00 pm and all are invited.

Mr. Boucher described the current sports offerings and reviewed participation data. The new sports offerings have resulted in increased participation by students who had not previously been involved in athletics. Goals for the year include establishing a successful start to the varsity girls and boys swimming and a review of sports funding to reduce the need for athlete fundraising. More work is needed on formalizing the approach to developing awareness in the coaches and athletes of the District’s Athletic Philosophy. 

A brief discussion followed about the Philosophy and whether it should be  
in policy, in regulation or in the Athlete’s Contract. Further discussion will follow once Policy 5280 has been reviewed and possibly revised, which could then guide how the Philosophy is addressed.
Mr. Boucher then reported on Positive Coaching, a recent presentation given by a retired athletic director. The plan is to have something similar in place for Spring and would include the Winter coaches. There is some concern for the nutrition of some of the female athletes, so there will be a presentation by a nutritionist provided for all the athletes, in addition to information about chemical and substance use. Information will also be available for parents.
If Lacrosse becomes a varsity team, there will still be a need for fundraising. When established as a club sport, it was with the understanding that at least for the foreseeable future, it would operate at no cost to the District. The same requirement attaches to swimming. At some point, budget support may be possible.
A brief discussion followed about the need to review budget funding given the inclusion of new student participants, along with further discussion about the participation rates.
President Burns thanked Mr. Boucher for his report and asked if the Board could do anything to assist with advocacy efforts with NYSPHAA. 
4.3 
Health & Wellness Committee Report (D. Aierstok, T. Burnell)

Mr. Burnell reported that the Committee had determined that more information is needed to develop a school wellness program. The Committee is following the Healthy Schools Program Inventory in assessing strengths and weaknesses, which have been narrowed down to 31 weaknesses. It will require a number of years to address all these items. The weaknesses fall generally into three broad categories: Policy-related items, such as communication with parents; the actual food program, such as what is included on the menus, what items are being served as snacks; and the curriculum, beginning with CLS.

Mr. Burnell outlined the Committee’s plan for developing remedies in the areas of deficiency. A statement of the mission, vision, goals and desired outcomes will be developed as the Committee gains a better understanding of all the aspects of a Wellness Program.
Mr. Aierstok added that the Committee will be stressing the important impact of good nutrition on learning, about which there is much data.

A brief discussion followed about the types of foods offered in the vending machine and the possibility of eliminating the vending machines. 
Discussion then followed about the nature of the Wellness Committee in terms of school governance. The Committee will function in a similar manner as CDEP, though in a smaller niche. There have been discussions about how the CLS Nutrition Committee could fold into the Wellness Committee. If the Wellness Plan involves implications for the food service program, that may need Board approval as would installation of a Point of Sale system. The eventual goals as developed, and the Plan, may need only be provided to the Board without need for formal Board approval. 
The Committee will be discussing the makeup of the membership. Currently there are two parent members. In considering other representatives, the Committee is looking at how the curriculum and food service program connect. A local restauranteur spoke to the Committee earlier about the use of local foods and order from local vendors as opposed to the usual wholesalers. 
A Board member encouraged the Committee to be open to other people joining. 
The Board will consider and advise the Committee on how and how often it wishes the Committee to report to the Board.

4.4  
2013-14 Budget Development Update
Messrs. Burnell and Phelan reviewed the materials provided to the Board members concerning the budget under development. The budget as outlined at this point is essentially a rollover budget. Budget requests will be received by December 21 and will be presented to the Board at the January 8, 2013 meeting, when the revenue side will also be addressed. 

Discussion followed about feedback from the community, the upcoming process for developing the budget, possible expansion of elective offerings at the High School, and a document providing a view of the administrators’ requests presented in curriculum area groupings.
4.5 
Board Committee Reports*
Curriculum:  Dr. Kantaros reported that the issue of foreign language offerings is on the table. Mr. King will be attending the next meeting. Virtual High School Spanish is being offered second semester this year. After review, it appears that testing out with respect to Earth Science is the only option that most meets the needs of most students. 

A new Graphic Design and Adobe class were added as electives this Fall. 
The Tech Audit update provided information regarding content and quality. There will be a presentation covering content and quality at the January meeting.

The effect of the Common Core Standards on the science curriculum and specifically the Earth Science class is as yet unknown. Earth Science is a local requirement which provides an option for some students to fulfill their state-mandated physical science requirement, which can also be fulfilled with chemistry or physics.  However, as a local matter, Earth Science itself is a requirement.
Personnel:  President Burns reported that the Committee discussed the status of the ANIE negotiations. A discussion was held with Dr. Davenport regarding student involvement in school governance. The Committee is considering what further information the Board should be provided as the tenure recommendation process goes forward.

Finance: Vice President Slayton reported that the CLS Nutrition Committee met with the Finance Committee. It appears that some members are already working with the Wellness Committee. The Finance Committee discussed further the PILOT proposal for Northern Dutchess Hospital. Given the legal complexities, the District has asked for attorney assistance. The attorney will contact the other parties and gather facts. He will report back at the next meeting. The Committee will discuss a policy on the use of the reserve fund at the next meeting and will then bring a recommendation. 

A discussion followed about the school lunch program deficit. It is hoped that after reviewing inventory and portion control considerations, which are not now in place, among other things, the internal auditor will be able to develop recommendations that could improve the fiscal situation. Those recommendations would not likely address how to improve the program. 

A suggestion has been made to include a line item in the budget that would cover the $60 – 70,000 deficit, however, it was mentioned that adding the line item at this time may be premature until more is known from the internal auditor. A further examination of the data on trends in participation and cost will be made. 
With respect to the situation at other schools, Mr. Burnell commented that the only schools that break even on the school lunch program are the larger schools that can use economies of scale, have the facilities to run a program featuring centralized cooking and who also have a large population of students eligible for free and reduced meals. 
Consensus was expressed on having the school lunch program appear regularly as an Agenda Item, in order to ensure continuation of the discussion on this topic, and the development of specific goals to be provided to the Finance Committee with respect to both the fiscal and the quality aspects of the program. The Committee and the administrators can then determine how to meet the goals and the cost of doing same and the Board can discuss how the program can be operated and funded.
The Finance Committee does not yet have a recommendation on the Northern Dutchess Hospital proposed PILOT.
5.0 
Comments

5.1
Good News

President Burns acknowledged the good news reported by Mrs. Hammoud about the recent Rhinebeck Science Foundation event and the great presentation given by the BMS Tech teacher, Mr. McDonald. 
Ms. Rosenthal commended the students and the performers at the Winter BMS concert.
5.2 
Old Business

President Burns commented that, due to the late hour, discussion on Standardized Testing would be put off until January.

5.3 
Public Comment

A bus driver for Durham School Services addressed the Board to express her safety concerns on one of the Rhinebeck routes and the difficulties in interacting with parents who may be upset if a child misses their stop. 

Mr. LeHane, a member of the Rhinebeck Science Foundation, expressed concern that although parents who participated as focus group members for the CELT audit were told they would be invited to return, that there is not a plan in place through which this would happen. He also encouraged the Board strongly to continue exploration of a paperless Board meeting program, particularly in light of the recent drop in price for equipment such as Google Chrome.
5.4 
Other

None
6.0  
Action Items

6.1
Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools, the Board voted to approve the following consent items:
6.1.1
Motion upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools to approve the CSE and CPSE recommendations.*
6.1.2
Motion upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools to approve the Treasurer’s Reports (General Fund – October 2012).*
6.1.3 Motion upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools to
 
declare the attached items as surplus for disposal.*
VOTE: 7 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Fleischhuaer, Hatter, Kantaros, Rosenthal, Lyons); 0 NAY; 0 ABSTAIN; 0 ABSENT

MOTION CARRIED

6.2  
Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools, the Board voted to accept the Independent Auditor’s Report for the 2011-12 school year.*
VOTE: 7 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Fleischhuaer, Hatter, Kantaros, Rosenthal, Lyons); 0 NAY; 0 ABSTAIN; 0 ABSENT

MOTION CARRIED
6.3 
Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools, the Board voted to appoint an additional parent member of the Committee on Special Education and the Committee on Pre-School Special Education for the remainder of the 2012-13 school year. (See attached.)*
VOTE: 7 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Fleischhuaer, Hatter, Kantaros, Rosenthal, Lyons); 0 NAY; 0 ABSTAIN; 0 ABSENT

MOTION CARRIED
6.4 
Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools, the Board voted to grant tenure to Cynthia Baer, in the tenure area of  Art, effective February 1, 2013, and may be revoked by the Board of Education up until that time.*

VOTE: 7 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Fleischhuaer, Hatter, Kantaros, Rosenthal, Lyons); 0 NAY; 0 ABSTAIN; 0 ABSENT

MOTION CARRIED
6.5 
Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools, the Board voted to accept a grant award from the Rhinebeck PTSO in the total amount of $377.59, as stipulated.*

Prior to the vote, President Burns thanked the members of the PTSO for their work in support of the District’s programs.
VOTE: 7 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Fleischhuaer, Hatter, Kantaros, Rosenthal, Lyons); 0 NAY; 0 ABSTAIN; 0 ABSENT

MOTION CARRIED
6.6       Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools, the Board voted to appoint additional 2012-13 CLS Before-School Enrichment Program instructors. (See attached.)* 
VOTE: 6 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Hatter, Kantaros, Rosenthal, Lyons); 0 NAY; 1 ABSTAIN (Fleischhauer); 0 ABSENT

MOTION CARRIED
6.7
Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools, the Board voted to appoint Teresa Sikula to the civil service position of School Monitor, effective November 26, 2012, at a rate of $15.71 per hour for a three-and-a-half (3 ½) hour day, with a 26 week probationary period.*
VOTE: 7 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Fleischhuaer, Hatter, Kantaros, Rosenthal, Lyons); 0 NAY; 0 ABSTAIN; 0 ABSENT

MOTION CARRIED
6.8  
Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, upon the recommendation of the District Audit Committee, the Board voted to appoint Vanacore, DeBenedictus, DiGiovanni & Weddell, LLP as the internal audit firm for the 2012-13 school year through the 2016-17 school year.  Services include an initial risk assessment for a fee of $7,000 per annum, and area-specific internal auditing based on results of the risk assessment and the District Audit Committee request(s), for a fee of approximately $8,000 per annum.  Fees are based upon the 
response to a request for proposal for internal audit services.   
Prior to the vote, the Board members briefly discussed the terms of the agreement, including the basic risk assessment, future assessments, and the structure for communications.

VOTE: 7 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Fleischhuaer, Hatter, Kantaros, Rosenthal, Lyons); 0 NAY; 0 ABSTAIN; 0 ABSENT

MOTION CARRIED
6.9 
Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools, the Board voted to approve the list of additional emergency conditional substitute teachers and non-instructional staff for the 2012-13 school year.

VOTE: 7 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Fleischhuaer, Hatter, Kantaros, Rosenthal, Lyons); 0 NAY; 0 ABSTAIN; 0 ABSENT

MOTION CARRIED
7.0 
Proposed Executive Session 
Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, the Board voted to enter Executive Session at 10:20 pm for the purpose of discussion of the contract with the Rhinebeck Administrators Association.

VOTE: 7 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Fleischhuaer, Hatter, Kantaros, Rosenthal, Lyons); 0 NAY; 0 ABSTAIN; 0 ABSENT

MOTION CARRIED
Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, the Board voted to return to Regular Session at 10:50 pm.

VOTE: 7 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Fleischhuaer, Hatter, Kantaros, Rosenthal, Lyons); 0 NAY; 0 ABSTAIN; 0 ABSENT

MOTION CARRIED
Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, the Board voted to appoint Joseph Phelan as Clerk Pro Tempore.
VOTE: 7 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Fleischhuaer, Hatter, Kantaros, Rosenthal, Lyons); 0 NAY; 0 ABSTAIN; 0 ABSENT

MOTION CARRIED
8.0  
Adjournment

Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, the Board voted to adjourn at 10:51 pm.
VOTE: 7 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Fleischhuaer, Hatter, Kantaros, Rosenthal, Lyons); 0 NAY; 0 ABSTAIN; 0 ABSENT

MOTION CARRIED
Respectfully submitted,

Margaret Todisco

District Clerk

Joseph Phelan

Clerk Pro Tempore

